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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING

þ-----------------------------»
IN THE MATTER OF:             :
                              :
Amde Sofenias                 :
t/a Queen Makeda              : Show Cause
1917 9th Street, NW           : Hearing
Retailer CR - ANC-1B          : 
License No. 60510             :
Case #12-AUD-00039            :
                              :
(Failed to File Quarterly     :
Statements (1st Quarter 2012) :
þ-----------------------------¼ 

                 April 10, 2013

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control
Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control
Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th
Street, N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C.
20009, Chairperson Ruthanne Miller,

presiding.

PRESENT:
RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson
NICK ALBERTI, Member

DONALD BROOKS, Member 
HERMAN JONES, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member
ALSO PRESENT:
MICHAEL STERN, OAG
MONICA CLARK, ABRA Compliance Analyst
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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                      (2:35 p.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

4 As I was saying, we are back on the record for

5 our 2:30 hearing.  It is now 2:35.  I'm going

6 to call Case No. 12-AUD-00039, Queen Makeda

7 located at 1917 9th Street, N.W., License No.

8 60510 in ANC-1B.

9             Would the parties introduce

10 themselves for the record?

11             MR. STERN:  Michael Stern

12 representing the District of Columbia.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

14 noticed that there is nobody here on behalf of

15 the licensee.

16             Mr. Stern, do you have any word

17 whether the licensee is on his or her way?

18             MR. STERN:  I don't have any word

19 from them.  I would just note that the

20 licensee did not appear for the Status Hearing

21 in this case.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We
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1 haven't received any phone calls or anything

2 like that that they might be running late.  So

3 are you prepared to go forward ex parte?

4             MR. STERN:  Yes, we are.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then

6 why don't we begin?

7             MR. STERN:  By way of opening

8 statement, the Government's evidence will show

9 that for the period of January through March

10 2002, this establishment had a quarterly

11 report due on or before April 30, 2012 and

12 that report was not filed by that date.

13             At the conclusion of the case, the

14 Government will be asking the Board to impose

15 penalties commensurate with the offense.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That

17 concludes your case?

18             MR. STERN:  That will be the

19 entire case.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

21 are not putting on a witness?

22             MR. STERN:  Oh, yes.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.

2             MR. STERN:  I'm sorry, that was

3 the opening statement.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That

5 concludes your opening statement?

6             MR. STERN:  Maybe I misheard.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

8 Whereupon,

9                   MONICA CLARK

10 was called as a witness by Counsel for the

11 Government, and having been first duly sworn,

12 assumed the witness stand and was examined and

13 testified as follows:

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

15                DIRECT EXAMINATION

16             MR. STERN:  Good afternoon.  Can

17 you give us your full name, spelling your last

18 name for the court reporter, please?

19             MS. CLARK:  Yes.  My name is

20 Monica Clark.  The last name is spelled C-L-A-

21 R-K.

22             MR. STERN:  And, Ms. Clark, are
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1 you employed?

2             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I am.

3             MR. STERN:  By whom are you

4 employed?

5             MS. CLARK:  I'm employed with the

6 Alcoholic Beverage Regulation Administration.

7             MR. STERN:  And as part of your

8 duties, do you have access to the records of

9 the Alcoholic Beverage Regulation

10 Administration?

11             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I do.

12             MR. STERN:  And in reference to

13 this establishment, have you, at my request,

14 searched those records to determine whether or

15 not the establishment has filed quarterly

16 reports on time?

17             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I have.

18             MR. STERN:  Specifically, for the

19 quarterly reports for the period of January

20 through March 2012, which is the first quarter

21 of the calendar year, did you look up the

22 records to see whether Queen Makeda had filed
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1 their quarterly reports?

2             MS. CLARK:  Yes, I have.

3             MR. STERN:  Okay.  And when would

4 that quarterly report be due?

5             MS. CLARK:  That quarterly report

6 would have been due on -- by April 30, 2012.

7             MR. STERN:  And has Queen Makeda

8 filed that quarterly report?

9             MS. CLARK:  No, that report is

10 still outstanding.

11             MR. STERN:  So even to this date,

12 it's still outstanding?

13             MS. CLARK:  Yes.

14             MR. STERN:  Okay.  That's all the

15 questions I have.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

17 Board questions?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Excuse me, I may

19 have.  So the quarterly report in question has

20 not been filed?

21             MS. CLARK:  No.  To date it has

22 not.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.  I

2 have no other questions.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

4 that the only report that hasn't been filed,

5 quarterly report?

6             MS. CLARK:  There are a couple of

7 outstanding reports that I believe were

8 adjudicated previously that still are

9 outstanding also.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

11 other questions?  All right.  Thank you.

12             MS. CLARK:  Thank you.

13             (Whereupon, witness was excused.)

14             MR. STERN:  In summation, the

15 Government's closing argument would be that we

16 have proven by a preponderance of the evidence

17 that, or by clear and convincing evidence

18 that, the establishment, Queen Makeda, has for

19 the period of January to March 2012 failed to

20 file a timely quarterly report and that the

21 Board should find that they have violated that

22 offense.
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1             As to penalties for this

2 violation, my record is only available as of

3 the date that this came to our office, but as

4 of that date, the respondent had 11 priors in

5 the past four years, seven of which were for

6 failing to file quarterly reports and

7 previously has been filed -- excuse me, has

8 been fined $4,000 for failing to file a

9 quarterly report and at least as of the date

10 it was referred to our office, we understand

11 that amount has not yet been paid.

12             The Government is asking that the

13 respondent be fined $6,000.  I think an

14 argument could be made for revocation of this

15 license, especially considering this would be

16 the eighth secondary violation within four

17 years.

18             But if the Court decides that a

19 mandatory revocation is not appropriate, then

20 we would ask that a fine of $6,000 be imposed,

21 a one week suspension be imposed, all of which

22 are served and an indefinite suspension in
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1 addition to the one be served until such time

2 as the respondent has paid all of its fines

3 and filed all of its quarterly reports that

4 are outstanding.

5             So to answer the question that was

6 asked of the Investigator, are admission is

7 that six quarterly reports are still

8 outstanding, though most of them, as I say,

9 have been adjudicated, but they were not

10 filed.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I ask a

12 question?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Stern, when

15 you say six quarterly reports are outstanding,

16 are those six quarterly reports that precede,

17 predate this quarter?

18             MR. STERN:  Yes.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And I will

20 mention that our administrative --

21             MR. STERN:  No, actually, they

22 don't all predate it.  One post-dates this.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  To your

2 knowledge, one post-dates it, but there are

3 five that predate this one?

4             MR. STERN:  There are five that

5 predate it.  There are only two, three, four

6 that predate it.  There is this one and then

7 there is an additional one that is after this

8 one that has also not been filed.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Right.  Which we

10 -- okay.  So we can check our administrative

11 records for that information to verify it.

12             MR. STERN:  Yes, yes.  That was

13 sent to our office.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Will do.  Thank

15 you.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I'm

17 going to close the record.  I don't believe

18 you have any other evidence you want to put

19 into the record.

20             And do you wish to waive your

21 right to file proposed findings of facts and

22 conclusions of law?
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1             MR. STERN:  We will waive.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

3 right.  Then the Board will issue its order

4 within 90 days.  And I will take a vote on the

5 closed meeting.

6             MR. STERN:  Thank you.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

8 very much.

9             As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

10 Beverage Control Board for the District of

11 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405 of

12 the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I

13 move that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting

14 for the purpose of seeking legal advice from

15 our counsel on Case No. 12-AUD-00039, Queen

16 Makeda, per Section 405(b)(4) of the Open

17 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, and

18 deliberating upon this case for the reasons

19 cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open

20 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.

21             Is there a second?

22             MEMBER BROOKS:  Second.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks

2 has seconded the motion.  I'll now take a roll

3 call vote.

4             Mr. Brooks?

5             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

9 agrees.

10             Mr. Silverstein?

11             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

13             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It appears

15 that the motion has passed by a 5-0-0 vote.

16             I hereby give notice that the ABC

17 Board will hold a closed meeting in the ABC

18 Board conference room either today or next

19 Wednesday pursuant to the Open Meetings

20 Amendment Act of 2010 and issue an order

21 within 90 days.

22             Okay.  I  believe our next hearing
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1 is at 3:30 p.m., so the Board will recess

2 until then.  Thank you.

3             (Whereupon, the Show Cause Hearing

4 in the above-entitled matter was concluded at

5 2:45 p.m.)

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 14

A
ABC 11:13 12:16

12:17
above-entitled 13:4
ABRA 1:24
access 5:8
Act 11:12,17,20

12:20
addition 9:1
additional 10:7
adjudicated 7:8 9:9
Administration 5:6

5:10
administrative

9:20 10:10
admission 9:6
advice 11:14
afternoon 4:16
agree 12:5,7,11,13
agrees 12:9
Alberti 1:19 6:18

7:1 9:11,14,19
10:1,9,14 12:6,7

Alcoholic 1:2,13,14
5:6,9 11:9

Amde 1:6
Amendment 11:12

11:17,20 12:20
amount 8:11
Analyst 1:24
ANC-1B 1:8 2:8
answer 9:5
appear 2:20
appears 12:14
appropriate 8:19
April 1:12 3:11 6:6
argument 7:15

8:14
asked 9:6
asking 3:14 8:12
assumed 4:12
available 8:2

B
back 2:4
behalf 2:14
believe 7:7 10:17

12:22
Beverage 1:2,13,14

5:6,9 11:10
Board 1:2,14 3:14

6:17 7:21 11:3,10
11:13 12:17,18
13:1

Brooks 1:20 11:22
12:1,4,5

Building 1:14

C
calendar 5:21
call 2:6 12:3
called 4:10
calls 3:1
case 1:9 2:6,21 3:13

3:17,19 11:15,18
Cause 1:6 13:3
Chairperson 1:15

1:19 2:3,13,22 3:5
3:16,20 4:1,4,7,14
6:16 7:3,10 9:13
10:16 11:2,7,9
12:1,6,8,12,14

check 10:10
cited 11:19
Clark 1:24 4:9,19

4:20,22 5:2,5,11
5:17 6:2,5,9,13,21
7:6,12

clear 7:17
close 10:17
closed 11:5,13

12:17
closing 7:15
Columbia 1:1 2:12

11:11
commensurate

3:15
Compliance 1:24
concluded 13:4
concludes 3:17 4:5
conclusion 3:13
conclusions 10:22
conference 12:18
considering 8:15

Control 1:2,13,14
11:10

convincing 7:17
counsel 4:10 11:15
couple 7:6
court 4:18 8:18
CR 1:8
C-L-A 4:20

D
date 3:12 6:11,21

8:3,4,9
days 11:4 12:21
decides 8:18
deliberating 11:18
determine 5:14
DIRECT 4:15
District 1:1 2:12

11:10
DONALD 1:20
due 3:11 6:4,6
duly 4:11
duties 5:8
D.C 1:15

E
eighth 8:16
either 12:18
employed 5:1,4,5
entire 3:19
especially 8:15
establishment 3:10

5:13,15 7:18
evidence 3:8 7:16

7:17 10:18
ex 3:3
EXAMINATION

4:15
examined 4:12
excuse 6:18 8:7
excused 7:13

F
facts 10:21
failed 1:10 7:19
failing 8:6,8
file 1:10 7:20 8:6,8

10:21

filed 3:12 5:15,22
6:8,20 7:4 8:7 9:3
9:10 10:8

find 7:21
findings 10:21
fine 8:20
fined 8:8,13
fines 9:2
first 4:11 5:20
five 10:3,4
follows 4:13
forward 3:3
four 8:5,16 10:5
full 4:17

G
give 4:17 12:16
go 3:3
going 2:5 10:17
Good 4:16
Government 3:14

4:11 8:12
Government's 3:8

7:15

H
hearing 1:7,14 2:5

2:20 12:22 13:3
HERMAN 1:21
hold 11:13 12:17

I
impose 3:14
imposed 8:20,21
indefinite 8:22
information 10:11
introduce 2:9
Investigator 9:6
issue 11:3 12:20

J
January 3:9 5:19

7:19
Jones 1:21 12:12

12:13

K
knowledge 10:2

L
late 3:2
law 10:22
legal 11:14
license 1:8 2:7 8:15
licensee 2:15,17,20
located 2:7
look 5:21

M
Makeda 1:6 2:6

5:22 6:7 7:18
11:16

mandatory 8:19
March 3:9 5:20

7:19
matter 1:5 13:4
meeting 1:3 11:5

11:13 12:17
Meetings 11:12,17

11:20 12:19
Member 1:19,20

1:21,21 6:18 7:1
9:11,14,19 10:1,9
10:14 11:22 12:5
12:7,11,13

mention 9:20
met 1:14
Michael 1:23 2:11
MIKE 1:21
Miller 1:15,19 2:3

2:13,22 3:5,16,20
4:1,4,7,14 6:16
7:3,10 9:13 10:16
11:2,7 12:1,6,8,8
12:12,14

misheard 4:6
Monica 1:24 4:9,20
motion 12:2,15
move 11:13

N
name 4:17,18,19,20
NICK 1:19
note 2:19
notice 12:16
noticed 2:14



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 15

NW 1:7
N.W 1:15 2:7

O
OAG 1:23
offense 3:15 7:22
office 8:3,10 10:13
Oh 3:22 4:1
okay 2:13,22 3:5,20

4:7,7 6:3,14,16
7:3,10 10:1,10,16
11:2 12:22

Open 11:12,16,19
12:19

opening 3:7 4:3,5
order 11:3 12:20
outstanding 6:10

6:12 7:7,9 9:4,8
9:15

P
paid 8:11 9:2
part 5:7
parte 3:3
parties 2:9
passed 12:15
penalties 3:15 8:1
period 3:9 5:19

7:19
phone 3:1
please 4:18
post-dates 9:22

10:2
precede 9:16
predate 9:17,22

10:3,5,6
prepared 3:3
preponderance

7:16
PRESENT 1:18,22
presiding 1:16
previously 7:8 8:7
priors 8:4
proposed 10:21
proven 7:16
purpose 11:14
pursuant 12:19
put 10:18

putting 3:21
P-R-O-C-E-E-D-...

2:1
p.m 2:2 13:1,5

Q
quarter 1:10 5:20

9:17
quarterly 1:10 3:10

5:15,19 6:1,4,5,8
6:19 7:5,20 8:6,9
9:3,7,15,16

Queen 1:6 2:6 5:22
6:7 7:18 11:15

question 6:19 9:5
9:12

questions 6:15,17
7:2,11

R
reasons 11:18
received 3:1
recess 13:1
record 2:4,10 8:2

10:17,19
records 5:8,14,22

10:11
Reeves 1:14
reference 5:12
referred 8:10
Regulation 5:6,9
report 3:11,12 6:4

6:5,8,9,19 7:4,5
7:20 8:9

reporter 4:18
reports 5:16,19 6:1

7:7 8:6 9:3,7,15
9:16

representing 2:12
request 5:13
respondent 8:4,13

9:2
Retailer 1:8
revocation 8:14,19
right 2:3 7:11 10:9

10:21 11:3
roll 12:2
room 1:14 12:18

running 3:2
Ruthanne 1:15,19
R-K 4:21

S
saying 2:4
searched 5:14
second 11:21,22
secondary 8:16
seconded 12:2
Section 11:11,16,19
see 5:22
seeking 11:14
sent 10:13
served 8:22 9:1
seven 8:5
show 1:6 3:8 13:3
Silverstein 1:21

12:10,11
six 9:7,15,16
Sofenias 1:6
sorry 4:2
Specifically 5:18
spelled 4:20
spelling 4:17
stand 4:12
statement 3:8 4:3,5
Statements 1:10
Status 2:20
Stern 1:23 2:11,11

2:16,18 3:4,7,18
3:22 4:2,6,16,22
5:3,7,12,18 6:3,7
6:11,14 7:14 9:14
9:18,21 10:4,12
11:1,6

Street 1:7,15 2:7
Suite 1:15
summation 7:14
Sure 9:13
suspension 8:21,22
sworn 4:11

T
take 11:4 12:2
testified 4:13
Thank 4:14 7:1,11

7:12 10:14 11:6,7

13:2
think 8:13
three 10:5
time 5:16 9:1
timely 7:20
today 12:18
two 10:5
t/a 1:6

U
understand 8:10

V
verify 10:11
violated 7:21
violation 8:2,16
vote 11:4 12:3,15

W
waive 10:20 11:1
want 10:18
Washington 1:15
way 2:17 3:7
Wednesday 12:19
week 8:21
wish 10:20
witness 3:21 4:10

4:12 7:13
word 2:16,18

Y
year 5:21
years 8:5,17

Þ
þ 1:4,11

$
$4,000 8:8
$6,000 8:13,20

#
#12-AUD-00039

1:9

1
1st 1:10
10 1:12
11 8:4

12-AUD-00039 2:6
11:15

14th 1:14
1917 1:7 2:7

2
2:30 2:5
2:35 2:2,5
2:45 13:5
2000 1:14
20009 1:15
2002 3:10
2010 11:12,17,20

12:20
2012 1:10 3:11 5:20

6:6 7:19
2013 1:12

3
3:30 13:1
30 3:11 6:6

4
400S 1:15
405 11:11
405(b)(13) 11:19
405(b)(4) 11:16

5
5-0-0 12:15

6
60510 1:8 2:8

9
9th 1:7 2:7
90 11:4 12:21


